

Multinational Mining Corporations Are Exploiting U.S. Taxpayers

Outdated Mining Laws Allow Foreign Companies to Mine U.S. Public Lands for Free

By Nicole Gentile November 2019



Multinational Mining Corporations Are Exploiting U.S. Taxpayers

Outdated Mining Laws Allow Foreign Companies to Mine U.S. Public Lands for Free

By Nicole Gentile November 2019

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 What is hardrock mining?
- 5 A harmfully outdated law
- 11 The pillars of reform
- 14 Conclusion
- 14 About the author
- 14 Acknowledgments
- 15 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Under the Trump administration, corporate profits have taken priority over public lands time and time again. However, the biggest of all handouts to the mining industry started decades before Donald Trump was even born: the General Mining Act of 1872, a woefully outdated law that governs extraction of hardrock minerals in the United States. This law allows companies to mine for metals and other minerals on public lands for free; exposes nearby communities and rivers to perpetual toxic waste; and gives tribes and land managers no meaningful opportunity for input. The result is that corporations—including foreign firms with no stakes in maintaining the welfare of these communities—reap the profits, while local communities are left holding the bag on a legacy of pollution.

What are hardrock minerals?

The minerals that fall under the General Mining Act are usually referred to as "locatable minerals" and include resources such as uranium, gold, silver, lead, copper, zinc, nickel, mica, and gemstones. The Bureau of Land Management (BLM), the federal agency that manages public lands, does not have a comprehensive list of minerals that fall under the General Mining Act.¹ According to the BLM, it is extremely difficult to create a list of what this law regulates because the definition includes economics and excludes various minerals that have been placed under different laws such as coal, oil, gas, and gravel.

To make matters worse, in 2018, the Trump administration added uranium—which is extracted through hardrock mining—to the nation's list of "critical" minerals, meaning the commodity is considered "vital to the Nation's security and economic prosperity."² The addition means companies mining for uranium will benefit from the administration's so-called "critical minerals strategy"³ that aims to shortcut environmental reviews and open more public lands for mineral extraction. The administration added uranium to the list without sound science or a clear justification⁴ and in direct contradiction to the U.S. Department of Defense's list of strategic minerals.⁵ Fuel minerals have not historically been considered critical minerals, and including uranium is a major departure from past practice.⁶ In addition, experts from both sides of the political spectrum have argued that concern over supply of these minerals is vastly overblown.⁷ As a result, the move has prompted outrage from members of Congress,⁸ government watchdog organizations,⁹ and environmental groups.¹⁰

Uranium companies have benefited from other Trump administration handouts as well. Dramatic cuts to protected public lands within Bears Ears National Monument reflect lobbying efforts from a uranium company, Energy Fuels Resources, that owned mining claims within the original boundaries. Conveniently, most of these claims now fall outside the newly reduced monument's borders. After pressure from uranium companies, President Trump also created a Nuclear Fuel Working Group, where high-level administration officials are tasked with developing recommendations to ramp up uranium mining and production in the United States.

In catering to the mining industries' requests, the Trump administration is trying to solve a nonexistent problem. In reality, two-thirds of federal land¹¹ is already open to mining claims, and experts¹² have demonstrated that there is more than enough access to critical minerals to meet current needs. Furthermore, this CAP analysis finds that the corporations that stand to benefit most from the administration's actions are all foreign owned.

Rather than clearing the deck for more mining on U.S. public lands, the administration should overhaul the entire hardrock mining governance structure. From compensating taxpayers and protecting special places to consulting with tribes and making sure mining companies pay to clean up their own mess, there is an urgent need to update the General Mining Act.

What is hardrock mining?

Mining for hardrock minerals today is nothing like it was when the General Mining Act was first passed in 1872. Gone are the days of settlers with a pickax and a mule or prospectors panning for gold. Today, the scope and scale of metals mining has made it the No. 1 toxic polluter in the United States,¹³ and there are as many as half a million abandoned mines across the country that threaten our waterways.

While not all minerals are extracted in the same way, they are typically mined either conventionally—in open-pit or strip mines or in underground tunnels and shafts¹⁴—or via in-situ recovery.¹⁵

Conventional mining

Open-pit mining involves stripping the surface vegetation, soil, and overburden rocks to uncover mineral deposits. This type of mining not only creates a large surface disturbance, but it also generates an overabundance of often-radioactive waste, which must be stored and monitored in perpetuity to limit runoff and water pollution. As a result, open-pit mining is very polluting and involves a large footprint on the land.

Subsurface mines entail a series of tunnels and shafts to reach the ore underground. This type of mining involves less stripping of vegetation and less overburden rock, but the problem with permanent waste persists.

Most minerals governed by this law—such as gold, silver, copper, and uranium—are not mined in their pure forms. Instead, the ore is found in small concentrations in the Earth's crust and must be extracted from the surrounding rock through a highly toxic process. For open-pit and subsurface mining operations, this step involves crushing the rock and drenching it in a chemical bath, often a solution of cyanide,¹⁶ a "rapidly acting, potentially deadly chemical."¹⁷ Heap leaching¹⁸—the most common method of extraction for uranium in the United States—is conducted on an imper-

vious holding pad (usually plastic, clay, or asphalt)¹⁹ in an attempt to prevent the acid and the often-radioactive waste rock from escaping into the surrounding environment. The waste product—crushed earth that has been separated from the economically valuable ore—is stored in tailings dams forever.²⁰ It is estimated that there are 3,500 tailings dams worldwide, and about half are constructed using the waste rock itself, making these dams dangerous and vulnerable to failure.²¹ In fact, there have been numerous major incidents and failures of these waste impoundments.²²

In-situ recovery

Some mining, called in-situ recovery (ISR), exercises the entire ore extraction process directly in the ground by pumping a chemical solution into an aquifer and dissolving the target mineral from the surrounding rock.²³ That solution is then pumped back to the surface and processed. ISR operations comprise a growing share of uranium extraction facilities in the United States.²⁴ Mining companies widely tout ISR as an environmentally sound alternative to open-pit and subsurface mining. The process does not involve removing surface rock and has minimal overburden waste. However, the process is designed to intentionally contaminate an aquifer and risks polluting groundwater for nearby communities.²⁵ The risks of ISR for groundwater is understudied, but science demonstrates that long-term monitoring is necessary to address spikes in water contamination that happen after a mine is closed.²⁶ And according to the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, achieving pre-mine groundwaters conditions is impossible.²⁷

Notably, the Trump administration has gutted requirements for monitoring water quality after ISR, reducing it from 30 years to six years.²⁸ President Trump also halted regulations to have current mine operations pay for acid mine drainage cleanup.²⁹

Regardless of how the ore is extracted—be it conventional or in situ—the biggest health and environmental threats from mining include acid mine drainage. Rocks—often rich in sulfur—are exposed to air from mining, reacting with oxygen to form sulfuric acid. That acid can leach other pollutants from the rock, including arsenic and other heavy metals.³⁰ Water percolating through the mine, even after it is closed, will contaminate rivers and streams and carry these toxic elements downstream affecting unsuspecting communities.

A harmfully outdated law

The General Mining Act was written before society as we know it existed—and it is no longer adequate to regulate the modern mining industry. The law is a vestige of the Wild West, and its continued enforcement results in myriad harmful side effects. The United States and mining practices have evolved, while our mining policy has not.

Shortchanging U.S. taxpayers

American taxpayers aren't compensated for the extraction of minerals from the public lands they own, and corporations enjoy a stunningly low cost of doing business in the United States. While they have their own gross inadequacies,³¹ the laws and regulations for extracting oil, gas, and coal from public lands are lightyears ahead of those for hardrock mining. For example, oil and gas companies must pay a royalty of 12.5 percent on resources taken from public lands. Hardrock mining companies, by comparison, pay zero percent. Oil and gas companies must pay a rental rate of \$1.50 per acre on their leases, whereas hardrocking mining companies do not pay rent.³² The U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) conservatively estimates that if hardrock mining companies paid a comparable royalty to oil and gas, it would generate \$800 million for the U.S. Department of the Treasury every year.³³

The laws governing extraction on U.S. public lands have recently received muchneeded scrutiny. A large number of the 2020 democratic presidential candidates have called for a moratorium on all new oil and gas leasing on public lands. In 2016, the Obama administration implemented a pause on all new coal leasing until the program could be evaluated and reformed. However, these calls to stop giving away public resources until the public benefit can be weighed have a huge and notable exception. Even as the Trump administration rushes to give away American taxpayer-owned resources to multinational mining conglomerates, no one has called for a cessation of new hardrock mining claims or new mining despite the fact that these laws are the most backward and harmful of all.

Enriching foreign corporations

The full scope of foreign companies benefiting from U.S. publicly owned resources without paying a cent in rents or royalties is not fully known. In fact, the government doesn't keep a list of companies operating on public lands,³⁴ so there is no tracking system for the value of minerals that foreign companies are extracting or the revenues they are taking overseas.³⁵ Instead, we are left with estimates.

Why foreign companies?

According to a 2013 news analysis, 75 percent of all mining companies in the world are headquartered in Canada.³⁶ Canada is a destination for extractive industry expertise but also has lax regulations that allow companies to skirt the disclosures and oversight that might be required in another country.³⁷ As a result, Canadian mining companies have a shocking track record of environmental degradation and human rights violations.

A new CAP analysis looked at companies mining for uranium in the United States.³⁸ CAP found that 83 percent of companies mining or exploring for uranium are foreign owned.³⁹ Additionally, 100 percent of companies that produced uranium from the United States in 2018 are not headquartered in the United States.⁴⁰

A similar trend emerges for gold-mining operations in the United States. According to the 2016 U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) minerals yearbook—the most recent data available as of publication of this report—9 of the 14 companies producing gold in the United States are foreign owned.⁴¹

FIGURE 1

The majority of uranium and gold companies operating in the United States are foreign owned



Sources: According to the U.S. Energy Information Administration, there are seven facilities in Nebraska, Wyoming, and Utah that produced uranium in 2018. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Domestic Uranium Production Report - Annual" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.eia.gov/uranium/production/annual/. These facilities are owned by Energy Fuels Resources, Ur-Energy, Cameco, Uranium One, or Peninsula Energy—none of which are based in the United States. Author's calculations use data from U.S. Geological Survey, "2016 Minerals Yearbook: Gold [Advance Release]" (Washington: U.S. Department of the Interior, 2019), available at https://prd-wret.s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/palladium/production/atoms/files/myb1-2016-gold.pdf. This analysis addresses uranium and gold mining but, anecdotally, can be extrapolated to other lucrative mineral extraction such as copper and nickel. For example, the company behind the proposed Pebble Mine in Bristol Bay, Alaska—Northern Dynasty—is headquartered in Canada. If built, the copper, gold, and molybdenum mine would be the largest mine in North America.⁴² The controversial proposed nickel and copper mine at the doorstep of the Boundary Waters Canoe Area Wilderness in Minnesota is owned by Antofagasta PLC, a Chilean mining company.⁴³ There are no data about what percentage of these resources are coming from public lands and are therefore royalty free at the expense of American taxpayers. However, it is clear that the outdated mining law continues to benefit foreign companies that take their profits overseas, undermining benefits to the U.S. economy.

Polluting tribal nations

Native communities are often hit hardest by pollution from hardrock mining.⁴⁴ In fact, a new study from the University of New Mexico found that more than onequarter of women in the Navajo Nation were exposed to high concentrations of uranium.⁴⁵ Infants, who are also born with high levels of uranium exposure, continue to be subjected to this pollution over their first year of life. Recent research also demonstrates that Native Americans living near abandoned hardrock mines are susceptible to hypertension, kidney disease, and other chronic illness.⁴⁶ The health disparities are striking, and the threats from both abandoned and new mines disproportionately affects Native communities.

Yet until the 1970s, tribal nations had little to no say over mining operations that would affect their communities.⁴⁷ Even today, tribal nations are not meaningfully consulted when siting new mines. Furthermore, many of these communities lack access to the political, scientific, and legal resources needed to protect the health of their communities.⁴⁸ And the lack of reclamation funds for the thousands of abandoned uranium and other hardrock mines that dot the West leaves these communities with no capital to address the pollution and the inequities that a history of hardrock mining has wrought.

Cutting out land managers

The General Mining Act was designed to help settle the West. It has not been modernized as mining technology and societal values have evolved. For years, federal decision-makers have had little leeway to stop controversial or ill-advised mining projects because the law puts mining above all other uses of public lands.⁴⁹ For example, according to the recently retired forest supervisor for the Coronado National Forest in New Mexico, he was hamstrung by this law in reviewing permits for a major proposed copper mine.⁵⁰ His agency spent years preparing documents for the Rosemont mine, and, despite the controversy surrounding the project and his own professional opinion that the mine should not move forward, he felt he could not say no.

A recent court ruling on Rosemont could narrow the scope of what the mining law covers to only the land directly above mineral-rich deposits.⁵¹ The mine operators had applied for a permit for 2,447 acres of public land for dumping waste rock and tailings—the size of about 1,853 football fields. The implications of the ruling remain to be seen, but it could give federal decision-makers more room to veto projects in sensitive areas by limiting the size of operations that involve vast tailings dams and retention ponds. However, the company behind the mine recently filed a new "millsite" claim, which could be a loophole for companies looking to dump their toxic waste on public lands.⁵² Regardless, this case highlights how a law that was written for mining operations from 1872 is inadequate to govern the highly mechanized and scaled-up version of mining that takes place today and is insufficient to balance our more advanced understanding of mining's effects on local communities and the environment.

Privatizing public lands

The General Mining Act was written, in essence, to settle the West. As such, anyone could stake a mining claim by driving stakes into the ground or building cairns. That claim could then be patented—or turned into private land—for between \$2.50 and \$5 an acre. Those prices haven't changed to reflect the market or even keep pace with inflation. Since 1867, taxpayers have handed over more than 3 million acres of public lands to hardrock mining companies for far below market value.⁵³ And taxpayers have even been forced to buy back land for an astronomical markup. In 1996, for example, a Canadian mining company proposed a mine at the doorstep of Yellowstone National Park. The threat of the mine caused an uproar, and taxpayers paid \$65 million to buy back land that the company had bought for \$5 an acre.⁵⁴

Since 1994, the practice of patenting has been stopped through the annual appropriations process, but the law is still on the books.

Poisoning rivers and watersheds

What makes the lack of updated laws and regulations for governing hardrock mining even more egregious is the fact that hardrock mining is the largest toxic polluter in the country.⁵⁵ The BLM estimates that there are as many as half a million abandoned mines across the country,⁵⁶ which the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) projects could cost as much at \$54 billion to clean up.⁵⁷ The effects on rivers and waterways in the West is astonishing. In fact, CAP found that by the time that the Colorado River reaches the border with Mexico, it has been exposed to potential pollution and runoff from 20,138 upstream mines—the vast majority of which are abandoned hardrock mines.⁵⁸

Without a reclamation fund or any financial support from mining companies currently operating in the United States, it falls squarely on taxpayers to foot the bill for this cleanup. According to the GAO, taxpayers spent at least \$2.6 billion on reclaiming abandoned hardrock mines on public lands from 1997 to 2008.⁵⁹

Until 2001, hardrock mining companies were not even required to post a bond or provide any level of financial assurance that they would clean up their highly toxic operations, nor were they required to pay into a reclamation fund to help clean up abandoned hardrock mines. This stands in sharp contrast to coal companies that have been paying into an abandoned mine land reclamation program for more than 40 years since the passage of the Surface Mining and Control and Reclamation Act.⁶⁰ The general public believes that the mining industry, instead of taxpayers, should pay to clean up abandoned mines. In fact, a poll from 2008 in Montana found that 95 percent of those surveyed support updating the law to require the hardrock mining industry to help foot the bill for cleaning up abandoned mines.⁶¹ The industry profiting off the extraction of these resources should help clean up the legacy of waste that their industry has left behind.

The Gold King Mine: Monitoring toxic waste in perpetuity

In 2015, the Gold King Mine made national headlines when 3 million gallons of toxic sludge—including lead, arsenic, mercury, and cadmium—poured into a tributary of the Animas River in southwestern Colorado.⁶² The EPA had been conducting a routine mine site investigation when acid mine drainage that had been building up breached a barrier. The effects downstream were catastrophic. Six U.S. states and 12 Native American tribes and nations were all affected by the spill.

The EPA was blamed for the breach and has since updated protocols to help prevent future incidents,⁶³ yet the actual root of this problem received surprisingly little attention. With an estimated 23,000 abandoned mines in Colorado alone⁶⁴ and half a million abandoned mines across the United States—which the EPA is tasked with monitoring in perpetuity—it's notable that these breaches and spills don't happen more often. The Gold King disaster demonstrated how these toxic waste sites are ticking time bombs. This type of accident should provide a referendum on what type of risks are worth taking with our water supplies in the name of multinational corporations that are mining on public lands for free.

Lacking in transparency

According to the GAO, there is very little aggregated information about hardrock mining in the United States—and what data are available are inconsistent and poor quality.⁶⁵ The BLM, U.S. Forest Service, National Park Service, U.S. Bureau of Reclamation, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and USGS do not keep central records of which acres are available for claim-staking under the General Mining Act and which acres have been withdrawn.⁶⁶ There is also no record of the potential quantity of locatable minerals on public lands. Furthermore, there is no aggregated information about which companies are operating in this country and the value of minerals they are extracting from public lands. Without basic information available, the public and taxpayer watchdogs have very few resources for oversight and accountability.

The pillars of reform

For years, members of Congress have been introducing proposals to bring the laws and regulations governing this highly polluting industry into the 21st century. Most recently, in 2019 Sen. Tom Udall (D-NM) and Rep. Raúl Grijalva (D-AZ) have introduced complementary bills in the U.S. Senate and House of Representatives to overhaul the mining governance structure. Any reform package must include the following key components.

Require a royalty on par with other extractive industries

To level the playing field with other extractive industries and to ensure that taxpayers are receiving a return on publicly owned resources, a royalty of at least 12.5 percent must be assessed on the value of hardrock minerals. Given that a significant percentage of hardrock mining—and the vast majority of both uranium and gold mining—is conducted by multinational corporations that are not headquartered in the United States, it's even more critical that these companies are compensating taxpayers for the resources they are mining.

Permanently end the practice of patenting

While the practice of patenting has been halted every year since 1994 through the appropriations process, there is a continued risk that this temporary Band-Aid could be ripped off, opening a floodgate of patenting claims. A more permanent solution is necessary, and patenting should be ended in law for good.

Ensure cultural, iconic, and ecologically sensitive lands are off-limits for hardrock mining

No one wins when special places are put at risk—not local communities whose health and well-being are at stake; not citizens across the country who want to see public lands protected; and not mining companies who can end up in expensive litigious battles to protect their brand and their bottom line. Land managers must be given the authority to deny permits where mining simply doesn't make sense. To complement this protection, new legislation should create a fast track for withdrawing lands that are deemed culturally and ecologically sensitive or otherwise critically important to local communities where mining would degrade the value of the land and affect human health.

Establish meaningful bonding requirements and set standards for reclamation

Company-posted bonds are often insufficient to cover cleanup costs, and companies that are currently mining in the United States have not been required to help pay for the legacy of waste from their industry. Companies must post bonds, backed by a third party that will cover not only the full reclamation of their current operations but also the needed eternal monitoring of these sites. Clear and bold standards for this reclamation must be set that give the industry certainty while guaranteeing that the land will be returned to its natural state and that funds will exist to address acid mine drainage and other threats to watersheds that are inextricably linked with hardrock mining.

Require mining companies to help pay for abandoned mine cleanup

Mining companies that are benefiting from publicly owned resources should also be contributing to the public good. To conduct business in the United States, companies should be required to pay into a reclamation fund—similar to the abandoned mine lands reclamation fund created under the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act—to start cleaning up the abandoned mines that dot the West without unduly burdening taxpayers.

Require meaningful inspection and enforcement actions

Inspections and enforcement actions on hardrock mining sites must be routine, meaningful, and strict. It only takes one accident to affect millions of people in downstream communities, so the EPA must be empowered to take meaningful actions to prevent catastrophe.

Require consultations with the tribes and outline clear guidelines for protest and legal recourse

Tribal nations are disproportionately affected by the toxic legacy of hardrock mining and must be given a meaningful consultation role in mine-permitting processes. Where conflicts exist, a clear path for mitigating effects or denying permits must be established by bringing in tribal consultation as early as possible in the planning process. Furthermore, legal, scientific, and political resources should be made available to tribal nations to protect their citizens and begin to remedy past damages.

Collect more data and make them publicly available

Without aggregate information about which acres are available for hardrock mining, the extent of mineral extraction, and which companies are operating where, it is difficult for land managers to understand the full effects of hardrock mining on public resources and to fully quantify the risks and opportunities for taxpayers. This information must be collected and made readily available for both decision-makers and the public.

Conclusion

A prudent person wouldn't allow any company—foreign or otherwise—to come to their home, take their valuable possessions, destroy their property, and poison their drinking water, then leave without so much as a dime in compensation. Yet that is essentially what the outdated mining law allows to happen on taxpayer-owned public lands.

Without a comprehensive overhaul of the law, the Trump administration will be allowed to continue its prioritization of foreign interests unchecked. And future administrations will have no tools or authority to rein in the mining industry's abuse of public lands. At 147 years and counting, the time for reform is long overdue.

About the author

Nicole Gentile is the deputy director for Public Lands at the Center for American Progress.

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Kate Kelly, Will Beaudouin, Tricia Woodcome, Keenan Alexander, and Irene Koo for their contributions to this report.

Endnotes

- U.S. Bureau of Land Management, "About Mining and Minerals," available at https://www.blm.gov/programs/ energy-and-minerals/mining-and-minerals/about (last accessed November 2019).
- 2 Department of Interior Office of the Secretary, "Final List of Critical Minerals 2018," Federal Register 83 (97) (2018): 23295–23296, available at https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2018/05/18/2018-10667/final-list-ofcritical-minerals-2018.
- 3 U.S. Department of Interior, "Trump Administration Announces Strategy to Strengthen America's Economy, Defense," Press release, June 4, 2019, available at https://www. doi.gov/pressreleases/trump-administration-announcesstrategy-strengthen-americas-economy-defense.
- 4 Lydia Dennett and Laura Peterson, "Mining for Access at the Interior Department," Project on Government Oversight, September 4, 2019, available at https://www. pogo.org/investigation/2019/09/mining-for-access-at-theinterior-department/.
- 5 Defense Logistics Agency, "Strategic Materials," available at https://www.dla.mil/HQ/Acquisition/StrategicMaterials/ Materials/ (last accessed November 2019).
- 6 Sharon Squassoni, "Critical Minerals: Why is Uranium on the List?" (Washington: The George Washington University, 2019), available at https://naturalresources.house.gov/ imo/media/doc/4.%20Testimony%20-%20Sharon%20 Squassoni%20-%20EMR%20Leg%20Hrg%2006.25.19.pdf.
- 7 Ari Natter, "Uranium Imports Aren't a Threat, Obama's Energy Chief Says," Bloomberg, April 16, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-16/ uranium-imports-aren-t-a-threat-obama-s-energy-chiefsays; Dean Cheng, Nicolas Loris, and Klon Kitchen, "China Is a Paper Tiger on Rare Earth Minerals" (Washington: Heritage Foundation, 2019), available at https://www.heritage. org/asia/report/china-paper-tiger-rare-earth-minerals.
- 8 Office of Rep. Raúl M. Grijalva, "Natural Resources Committee Passes Grijalva Bills to Protect Grand Canyon From Uranium Mining, Remove Uranium From 'Critical Minerals' List," Press release, July 17, 2019, available at https://grijalva.house.gov/press-releases/natural-resources-committeepasses-grijalva-bills-to-protect-grand-canyon-from-uranium-mining-remove-uranium-from-critical-minerals-list/.
- 9 Dennett and Peterson, "Mining for Access at the Interior Department."
- 10 Grand Canyon Trust, "Failed Uranium Quotas Underscore Need for Permanent Grand Canyon, Bears Ears Protections," Press release July 13, 2019, available at https://www. grandcanyontrust.org/failed-uranium-quotas-underscoreneed-permanent-grand-canyon-bears-ears-protections.
- 11 Earthworks, "1872 Mining Law 101," available at https:// earthworks.org/issues/1872_mining_law_101/ (last accessed November 2019).
- 12 David J. Lynch, "China hints it will choke off U.S. 'rare earths' access. But it's not that easy," The Washington Post, June 10, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ business/economy/2019/06/07/80a06794-8649-11e9a491-25df61c78dc4_story.html?utm_term=.f926699c6a9f.
- 13 Earthworks, "General Mining Law of 1872," available at https://earthworks.org/issues/general_mining_law_ of_1872/ (last accessed November 2019).

- 14 International Council on Mining and Metals, "Where and how does mining take place?", available at https://www. icmm.com/en-gb/metals-and-minerals/producing-metals/ where-and-how-does-mining-take-place (last accessed November 2019).
- 15 United States Nuclear Regulatory Committee, "Comparison of Conventional Mill, Heap Leach, and In Situ Recovery Facilities," available at https://www.nrc.gov/materials/ uranium-recovery/extraction-methods/comparison.html (last accessed November 2019).
- 16 Ore can also be extracted by other less environmentally detrimental means, but these are less economical and rarely used. See International Council on Mining and Metals, "Where and how does mining take place?"
- 17 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Facts About Cyanide," available at https://emergency.cdc.gov/agent/ cyanide/basics/facts.asp (last accessed November 2019).
- 18 Vladimir Basov, "Heap Leach: Mining's breakthrough technology," MINING.COM, August 20, 2015, available at https:// www.mining.com/heap-leach-minings-breakthroughtechnology/.
- 19 United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Heap Leach and Ion-Exchange Facilities," available at https:// www.nrc.gov/materials/uranium-recovery/extractionmethods/heap-leach-ion-exchange.html (last accessed November 2019).
- 20 World Nuclear Association, "Environmental Aspects of Uranium Mining," available at https://www.world-nuclear. org/information-library/nuclear-fuel-cycle/mining-ofuranium/environmental-aspects-of-uranium-mining.aspx (last accessed November 2019).
- 21 Tailings.info, "Conventional Impoundment Storage The current techniques," available at http://www.tailings.info/ disposal/conventional.htm (last accessed November 2019).
- 22 Gretchen Gavett, "Tailings Dams: Where Mining Waste is Stored Forever," July 30, 2012, Frontline, available at https:// www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/tailings-dams-wheremining-waste-is-stored-forever/.
- 23 U.S. Bureau of Land Management, "Interior Authorizes Expansion of Uranium Recovery Project in Wyoming," Press Release, March 19, 2019, available at https://www.blm. gov/press-release/interior-authorizes-expansion-uraniumrecovery-project-wyoming.
- 24 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Considerations Related to Post Closure Monitoring of Uranium In-Situ Leach/In-Situ Recovery (ISL/ISR) Sites" (Washington: 2014), available at https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-05/documents/EPA-HQ-OAR-2012-0788-DRAFT-0017.pdf.
- 25 Falina Foroughirad, Ruth Russell, and Thomas Meyers, "Contaminations Risks Associated With In Situ-Recovery Mining For Uranium," April 24, 2018, University of Massachusetts Amherst, available at https://blogs.umass.edu/ natsci397a-eross/contamination-risks-associated-with-insitu-recovery-mining-for-uranium/.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Earthworks, "In-situ Leach Uranium Mining," available at https://earthworks.org/issues/in_situ_leach_uranium_ mining/ (last accessed November 2019).

- 28 Foroughirad, Russell, and Meyers, "Contamination Risks Associated With In Situ-Recovery Mining For Uranium."
- 29 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "EPA Determines Risks from Hardrock Mining Industry Minimal and No Need for Additional Federal Requirements," Press release, December 1, 2017, available at https://www.epa.gov/ newsreleases/epa-determines-risks-hardrock-miningindustry-minimal-and-no-need-additional-federal.
- 30 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Abandoned Mine Drainage," available at https://www.epa.gov/nps/abandoned-mine-drainage (last accessed November 2019).
- 31 Matt Lee-Ashley and Nidhi Thakar, "Cutting Subsidies and Closing Loopholes in the U.S. Department of the Interior's Coal Program" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2015/01/06/103880/ cutting-subsidies-and-closing-loopholes-in-the-u-sdepartment-of-the-interiors-coal-program/; Nicole Gentile, "Federal Oil and Gas Royalty and Revenue Reform" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/reports/2015/06/19/115580/federal-oiland-gas-royalty-and-revenue-reform/; Kate Kelly, Jenny Rowland-Shea, and Nicole Gentile, "Backroom Deals: The Hidden World of Noncompetitive Oil and Gas Leasing" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ reports/2019/05/23/470140/backroom-deals/.
- 32 Congressional Research Service, "Mining on Federal Lands: Hardrock Minerals" (Washington: 2009), available at https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/RL33908. httml#_Toc315430597.
- 33 Office of Rep. Raúl M. Grijalva, "Grijalva/Udall GAO Study on Value of Public Resources," Press release, September 22, 2011, available at https://grijalva.house.gov/ grijalvaudall-study-request-on-value-of-public-resources/; The Associated Press, "GAO report shows royalties from hard-rock mining could generate billions for U.S., if collected," December 13, 2012, available at https://missoulian. com/business/local/gao-report-shows-royalties-fromhard-rock-mining-could-generate/article_b76de304-4574-11e2-963a-001a4bcf887a.html.
- 34 U.S. General Accounting Office, "Information on the Number of Hardrock Mines, Cost of Cleanup, and Value of Financial Assurances" (Washington: 2011), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/130/126672.pdf.
- 35 Anne-Marie Fennell, "Hardrock Mining: Availability of Selected Data Related to Mining on Federal Lands," U.S. Government Accountability Office, May 16, 2019, available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/699153.pdf.
- 36 Dave Dean, "75% of the World's Mining Companies Are Based in Canada," Vice, July 9, 2013, available at https:// www.vice.com/en_ca/article/wdb4j5/75-of-the-worldsmining-companies-are-based-in-canada.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Because of the lack of data keeping by the Bureau of Land Management, this analysis includes both mining that would fall under the 1872 mining law and mining that would not. See also: Anne-Marie Fennell, "Hardrock Mining."

- 39 CAP looked at U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission filings for all the companies listed on the World Nuclear Association's website (updated in June 2019) that provides a full list of companies engaged in uranium mining, exploration, and production in the United States. See World Nuclear Association, "US Uranium Mining and Exploration," available at https://www.world-nuclear.org/informationlibrary/country-profiles/countries-t-z/us-uranium-mining. aspx (last accessed November 2019). Companies that list their filing address as a non-U.S. country are considered foreign owned. This does include U.S.-subsidiaries of companies that are headquartered outside the United States. A full spreadsheet of this research is on file with the author.
- 40 According to the Energy Information Association, there are seven facilities in Nebraska, Wyoming, and Utah that produced uranium in 2018. These facilities are owned by Energy Fuels Resources, Ur-Energy, Cameco, Uranium One, or Peninsula - not a single one of which is based in the United States. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "2018 Domestic Uranium Production Report" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.eia.gov/uranium/production/annual/pdf/dupr.pdf.
- 41 Author's calculations; on file with the author. U.S. Geological Survey, "2016 Minerals Yearbook: Gold" (Washington: U.S. Department of the Interior, 2016), available at https:// prd-wret.s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/assets/palladium/ production/atoms/files/myb1-2016-qold.pdf.
- 42 Save Bristol Bay, "The Pebble Proposal," available at http:// www.savebristolbay.org/pebbleproposal (last accessed November 2019).
- 43 Carlos Rivero Lopez and Jenny Rowland-Shea, "Boundary Waters at Risk: Trump's Attempts to Shortcut Science and Ignore Local Concerns Are Endangering Minnesota Wilderness" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ green/reports/2019/05/08/469509/boundary-waters-risk/.
- 44 Delilah Friedler, "Trump Is Considering Uranium Quotas That Could Be Disastrous for Native Communities," Mother Jones, July 5, 2019, available at https://www.motherjones. com/politics/2019/07/trump-uranium-quotas-nativecommunities/.
- 45 N. Jamiyla Chrisholm, "Research Reveals High Levels of Radiation in Navajo Women Stemming From Cold War," Colorlines, October 8, 2019, available at https://www.colorlines.com/articles/research-reveals-high-levels-radiationnavajo-women-stemming-cold-war.
- 46 Johnnye Lewis, Joseph Hoover, and Debra MacKenzie, "Mining and Environmental Health Disparities in Native American Communities," Current Environmental Health Reports 4 (2) (2017): 130–141, available at https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5429369/.
- 47 National Wildlife Federation, "Tribes and Hardrock Mining," available at https://www.nwf.org/~/media/PDFs/Wildlife/ Mining-Loopholes/Tribal_v4.ashx (last accessed November 2019).
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Natural Resources Committee, "Mining Reform Legislation," available at https://naturalresources.house.gov/imo/media/doc/HR%202579%20Mining%20Reform%20Fact%20 Sheet.pdf (last accessed October 2019).
- 50 Tony Davis, "Rosemont Mine OK hamstrung by inflexible mining law, former forest supervisor says," Arizona Daily Star, October 7, 2019, available at https://tucson.com/ news/local/rosemont-mine-ok-hamstrung-by-inflexiblemining-law-former-forest/article_752d2595-357c-522f-8c10-d4b839c180c7.html.

.....

- 51 Tony Davis, "Shocking,'blockbuster' Rosemont Mine ruling has national implications, experts say," Arizona Daily Star, August 16, 2019, available at https://tucson.com/news/ local/shocking-blockbuster-rosemont-mine-ruling-hasnational-implications-experts-say/article_55dd98cc-128b-5105-9590-186f8c2c1e8f.html.
- 52 Tony Davis, "Rosemont takes steps that could get around judge's ruling blocking the mine," Arizona Daily Star, October 26, 2019, available at https://tucson.com/news/ local/rosemont-takes-steps-that-could-get-around-judges-ruling/article_62c101d8-8c7e-58ef-9a4b-9a20e4053a90. html.
- 53 Taxpayers for Common Sense, "1872 Mining Law Patenting Fact Sheet" (Washington: 2006), available at https://www. taxpayer.net/article/1872-mining-law-patenting-factsheet/#_ednref2.
- 54 Congressional Research Service, "New World Gold Mine and Yellowstone National Park" (Washington: 1996), available at https://www.nps.gov/whsa/learn/news/upload/ CR5%20Report%20on%20Yellowstone%20Gold%20 Mine%20Issue-2.pdf.
- 55 Earthworks, "General Mining Law of 1872."
- 56 AbandonedMines.gov, "Extent of the Problem," available at https://www.abandonedmines.gov/extent_of_the_problem (last accessed October 2019).
- 57 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Cleaning Up the Nation's Waste Sites: Markets and Technology Trends" (Washington: 2004), p. 12, available at: https://clu-in.org/ download/market/2004market.pdf.
- 58 Center for American Progress, "Disappearing Rivers" (Washington: 2018), available at https://disappearingwest.org/ rivers.html#big_picture.
- 59 U.S. General Accounting Office, "Information on the Number of Hardrock Mines, Cost of Cleanup, and Value of Financial Assurances" (Washington: 2011), available at https://www.gao.gov/assets/130/126672.pdf.

- 60 Glenda H. Owens, "Abandoned Mine Lands: Statement Before the Committee on Natural Resources, Subcommittee on Energy and Mineral Resources, Oversight Hearing on the Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement's Abandoned Mine Land Program," June 7, 2017, available at https://www.doi.gov/ocl/abandoned-minelands.
- 61 Earthworks, "POLL: Protect Montana from obsolete mining law," Press release, October 28, 2008, available at https:// earthworks.org/media-releases/poll_protect_montana_ from_obsolete_mining_law/.
- 62 Karletta Chief and others, "Understanding the Gold King Mine Spill" (Tucson, AZ: The University of Arizona Superfund Research Program, 2016), available at https:// superfund.arizona.edu/sites/superfund.arizona.edu/files/ u70/understanding_the_gold_king_mine_spill_v13_preamble_final.pdf.
- 63 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "One Year After the Gold King Mine Incident" (Washington: 2016), available at https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-08/ documents/mstanislausgkm1 yrreportwhole8-1-16.pdf.
- 64 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Gold King Mine: Watershed Fact Sheet," available at https://www.epa.gov/ sites/production/files/2015-08/documents/goldkingminewatershedfactsheetbackground.pdf (last accessed November 2019).
- 65 Anne-Marie Fennell, "Hardrock Mining."

66 Ibid.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

